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works hard planning the annual eighth grade 
trip to Catalina Island. 

Jessica’s service and mentorship to our 
youth is commendable. Her track record of ex-
cellence began when she undertook her first 
teaching position, and has continued to the 
present day. Jessica’s amazing career serves 
as a beacon of civic duty and care for one’s 
community, and I sincerely appreciate the op-
portunity to recognize her today. 

f 

HONORING NEW CITIZENS 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, it is with 
great pleasure and sincerity that I take this 
time to congratulate fifteen individuals who 
took their oaths of citizenship on Friday, April 
21, 2017. This memorable occasion, presided 
over by Magistrate Judge John E. Martin, was 
held at the United States Courthouse and 
Federal Building in Hammond, Indiana. 

America is a country founded by immi-
grants. From its beginning, settlers have come 
from countries around the world to the United 
States in search of better lives for their fami-
lies. Oath ceremonies are a shining example 
of what is so great about the United States of 
America—that people from all over the world 
can come together and unite as members of 
a free, democratic nation. These individuals 
realize that nowhere else in the world offers a 
better opportunity for success than here in 
America. 

On April 21, 2017, the following people, rep-
resenting many nations throughout the world, 
took their oaths of citizenship in Hammond, In-
diana: Laura Yvette Tirado, Sibu Kudakkachira 
Mathew, Chiedozie Destiny Felix, Ofelia 
Juarez Hernandez, Servando Leal, Graciella 
Lopez-Strambu, Cecilia Mercy Mumbi Muchiri, 
Uyen Thi Thu Nguyen, Andy Dai Nguyen, 
Nakyung Nikkie Park, Yasmin Rahim, Alicia 
Ramirez, Hortencia Rodriguez, Hun Young 
Susan Yang, and Bahradine Abderhmane 
Zakaria. 

Although each individual has sought to be-
come a citizen of the United States for his or 
her own reasons, be it for education, occupa-
tion, or to offer their loved ones better lives, 
each is inspired by the fact that the United 
States of America is, as Abraham Lincoln de-
scribed it, a country ‘‘. . . of the people, by the 
people, and for the people.’’ They realize that 
the United States is truly a free nation. By 
seeking American citizenship, they have made 
the decision that they want to live in a place 
where, as guaranteed by the First Amendment 
of the Constitution, they can practice religion 
as they choose, speak their minds without fear 
of punishment, and assemble in peaceful pro-
test should they choose to do so. 

Mr. Speaker, I respectfully ask you and my 
other distinguished colleagues to join me in 
congratulating these individuals who became 
citizens of the United States of America on 
April 21, 2017. They, too, are American citi-
zens, and they, too, are guaranteed the in-
alienable rights to life, liberty, and the pursuit 
of happiness. We, as a free and democratic 
nation, congratulate them and welcome them. 

COMMENDING ALPHA OMEGA– 
HENRY SCHEIN CARES HOLO-
CAUST SURVIVORS ORAL 
HEALTH PROGRAM 

HON. THOMAS R. SUOZZI 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Mr. SUOZZI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today, in 
commemoration of Yom HaShoah, to solemnly 
remember the six million Jews and the millions 
of others murdered by the Nazis during the 
Holocaust. We reaffirm our commitment to 
stand up and take action when we encounter 
persecution or an assault on human dignity. 
As Holocaust survivor and Nobel Laureate 
Professor Elie Wiesel counseled, ‘‘the oppo-
site of love is not hate, it’s indifference.’’ 

As we mourn those who perished, we must 
honor the more than 100,000 survivors of the 
Holocaust who live here in our United States 
of America, an estimated one third of whom 
live in poverty. It is through our understanding 
of history that we ‘‘never forget’’ their plight 
and act to ensure that they live their lives in 
comfort and dignity. 

I would like to commend the Alpha Omega- 
Henry Schein Cares Holocaust Survivors Oral 
Health Program, an innovative public-private 
partnership that has improved the lives of this 
most vulnerable population. In under two 
years, this program has provided critical, pro 
bono dental care to more than 600 Holocaust 
survivors in 18 cities across North America. 
The program serves as a model for what we 
can accomplish when we work together to 
help those in need. 

As a Member of Congress who represents 
constituents of the Jewish faith I am com-
pelled to remember today the millions of Jews 
as well as individuals of other faiths who were 
murdered during the Holocaust and pay tribute 
to a partnership committed to enhance Holo-
caust survivors’ quality of life. May their efforts 
serve as an inspiration to us all to always 
choose action over indifference. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE STATE CHAM-
PIONSHIP WESTHILL BOYS BAS-
KETBALL TEAM 

HON. JOHN KATKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Mr. KATKO. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the victory of the Westhill Senior 
High School Boys’ Basketball Team in the 
New York State Public High School Associa-
tion Class B Championship on March 18, 
2017. The Westhill Warriors defeated the Can-
ton Golden Bears by a score of 80–62 for their 
fifth state title. 

The Warriors, ranked number one in their 
class, finished the season 25–1. The team 
had four players who scored double digits in 
the title game, including senior Kemeren Jack-
son with 22 points, juniors Sean Dadey and 
Owen Matukas with 15 points each, and junior 
John Geer with 11 points. Members of the 
state championship team include Jackson, 
Dadey, Matukas, Geer, as well as seniors 
Braedon Elmer and Antonio Scrimale, juniors 
Holden Carroll, Corey Frassica, Chris Holt, 

Jordan Marcano, and EJ Zawadzki, sopho-
mores Charlie Bolesh and Michael Laszlo, 
freshmen Zechariah Brown, and Dan 
Washburn. The team is coached by Kevin 
King. 

I am honored to recognize Coach Kevin 
King on his fifth state title in program history 
and to honor the teamwork displayed by the 
Westhill Warriors in earning the Class B 
Championship. I congratulate the members of 
the team, their families, the coaching staff, 
and teachers at Westhill Senior High School. 
This is a historic win for Central New York and 
I am confident that the positive experiences 
from the 2017 season will yield continued suc-
cess in both athletics and academics. 

f 

FIFTY YEARS OF COLORADO 
LEADERSHIP ON ABORTION 
RIGHTS 

HON. DIANA DeGETTE 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Ms. DEGETTE. Mr. Speaker, 50 years ago 
today, Colorado blazed a trail for the rights of 
women and girls when it became the first state 
to loosen restrictions on legal abortions. Until 
then, the procedure was available only if the 
woman’s life was at stake. 

The new law allowed an abortion if the 
woman’s physical or mental health was threat-
ened, if the pregnancy was the result of rape 
or incest, or if the child might have serious 
birth defects. 

Mr. Speaker, this was seven years before 
the U.S. Supreme Court would affirm a wom-
an’s constitutional right to choose in Roe v. 
Wade. Today, polling consistently shows that 
seven in 10 Americans do not believe that 
Roe should be overturned. But back in 1967, 
allowing any loosening of the near-absolute 
ban on abortion was a risky move from a polit-
ical point of view. 

A freshman Colorado state lawmaker, Rich-
ard Lamm, decided the risk was worth it, even 
if it meant the end of his career. After intro-
ducing the bill, he worked State Senator John 
Bermingham and many others to persuade the 
overwhelmingly male and Republican-domi-
nated legislature to pass it. Within weeks, Re-
publican Governor John Love signed it into 
law. 

The year before, only 10 abortions had 
been reported to Colorado’s health depart-
ment. During the eight months remaining in 
1967 after the bill was signed, 120 abortions 
were reported—including for a 12-year-old girl 
who had been raped. Without that law, her 
only recourse would have been either a back- 
alley procedure or carrying the pregnancy to 
term. 

Within the next three years, 11 other states 
emulated Colorado, while four others loosened 
restrictions on legal abortions even more. 

Rather than see his career come to an end, 
Richard Lamm went on to serve three terms 
as Colorado’s governor. Now age 81, he’s the 
co-director of the University of Denver’s Insti-
tute of Public Policy Studies. 

Mr. Speaker, as a leader in women’s repro-
ductive rights, I am proud to hail from the 
state that, half a century ago, led the way in 
giving women and girls more control over their 
own bodies. It’s thanks to enlightened people 
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with courage and conviction like Richard 
Lamm that such progress can be made. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF EMLEN 
TUNNELL 

HON. PATRICK MEEHAN 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Mr. MEEHAN. Mr. Speaker, today I recog-
nize the life of Emlen Tunnell, a Radnor High 
School graduate, World War II hero, and the 
first African American to be inducted into the 
NFL Hall of Fame. 

Tunnell grew up in Garrett Hill, PA where he 
excelled in all athletics but decided to accept 
a football scholarship to Toledo University. Un-
fortunately, a broken neck nearly cost him his 
life and football career. But Tunnell recovered. 
When World War II broke out he desperately 
wanted to enlist but was rejected from both 
the Army and Navy due to his injury. Finally, 
the Coast Guard accepted Tunnell. Twice 
while serving, he risked his own life to save a 
fellow serviceman—extinguishing flames that 
engulfed a friend after a Japanese torpedo at-
tack, and again when he dove into freezing 
waters to rescue a shipmate. 

After serving his country, Tunnell returned to 
football. He played two years with the Univer-
sity of Iowa before hitchhiking from Lancaster 
Pike to New York where he tried out to be-
come a Giant. It was a humble start to a stel-
lar career. Tunnell spent 14 years in the 
league—11 with the Giants and three as a 
Green Bay Packer. In that time he was se-
lected to the Pro Bowl nine times, played on 
two championship teams, and held the then 
NFL record for consecutive games played at 
143. In 1967 he became the first African 
American inducted into the NFL Hall of Fame. 

Mr. Tunnell is an American hero. Yet, his 
name has largely been lost to the history 
books. That must change. The Sports Leg-
ends of Delaware County and Delaware Coun-
ty Veterans Memorial have initiated a cam-
paign to erect a seven-foot bronze statue of 
Tunnell with that goal in mind. It is an impor-
tant step to properly honoring this great Penn-
sylvanian. Through their efforts, Emlen 
Tunnell’s remarkable life and accomplishments 
will rightly be remembered for decades to 
come. 

f 

CELEBRATING THE 90TH BIRTH-
DAY OF BENJAMIN ‘‘BEN’’ MOR-
RIS OF WESTMORELAND COUN-
TY, VA 

HON. ROBERT J. WITTMAN 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Mr. WITTMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize and celebrate the 90th birthday of 
Benjamin ‘‘Ben’’ Morris of Westmoreland 
County, VA. 

Born on May 6, 1927, Ben would attend 
grade school at Oak Grove School for first 
through twelfth grade. Upon graduating in 
1945, Ben enlisted in the United States Navy 
to serve in World War II. 

By the time Ben completed boot camp in 
Maryland, the war had ended but the mission 

to invade Japan was still to take place. He 
journeyed to California to board a troop ship 
that would travel to the Marshall Islands where 
he would board the USS Prairie. The USS 
Prairie traveled the seas of the Pacific, stop-
ping at many islands, until it reached Tokyo, 
Japan. Ben recalls being amazed at the de-
struction of the city from the bombing that had 
occurred. After his naval tour of 15 months, he 
returned to his home in Montross, VA to begin 
working with his father at L.A. Clark Company, 
producing railroad ties. 

In 1950, Ben and his older brother built a 
lumber mill. That same year, Ben married his 
wife, Middy, with whom he would have three 
boys and a daughter. In 1951, Northern Neck 
Lumber, Inc. opened for business in Warsaw, 
VA. After his brother’s death, Ben continued to 
run the business until 1995 when he retired. 
Ben’s two sons continue to run the business 
today. 

Ben served on the Board of The Bank of 
Montross for 34 years until it was sold. Ben is 
a member of St. James Episcopal Church 
where he has served on the Vestry several 
times. 

Ben has enjoyed the pleasures of the North-
ern Neck: golfing, fishing, boating, and hunt-
ing. He is proud of his three children from his 
first marriage who have blessed him with nine 
grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren. 
Ben and his current wife of 33 years live in 
Montross, and her two children and five grand-
children have been part of an ever growing 
family. 

Mr. Speaker, I have had the pleasure of 
knowing Ben for many years and am honored 
to recognize him and to celebrate his 90th 
birthday. On behalf of the millions of Ameri-
cans that he has selflessly served through his 
military service and service to his community, 
I thank him and wish him the happiest of birth-
days. 

f 

HONORING MR. DONALD TRIBBY 

HON. PETER J. VISCLOSKY 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Mr. VISCLOSKY. Mr. Speaker, it is with 
great pleasure that I take this opportunity to 
honor Mr. Donald Tribby upon his retirement 
from United Steelworkers Local 1066. I have 
known Don for many years, and his dedication 
to his fellow union members is unparalleled. 
For nearly forty-eight years, he served in 
many capacities as a member and officer with 
Local 1066, and his contributions have helped 
to strengthen the organization and improve 
conditions for its members. 

A third generation steelworker, Don Tribby’s 
outstanding career in the steel industry began 
on September 27, 1968, as a motor inspector 
apprentice and journeyman, a position he 
would hold for the next ten years. Don then 
spent the remainder of his time at United 
States (U.S.) Steel as a millwright apprentice 
and journeyman, where he excelled in his 
trade and proved to be an exceptional model 
for his fellow steelworkers to emulate. While 
employed at U.S. Steel, Don became active in 
Local 1066, first part-time as a griever, then 
full-time as Financial Secretary in 2003. In 
2008, he also took on the role of Benefits Co-
ordinator, and he remained in both capacities 
until his retirement in August of last year. 

Mr. Tribby has worked tirelessly to make his 
employer one of the most efficient producers 
of steel in the world. Simultaneously, he has 
committed his life to ensuring the value of 
human labor is recognized. He was meticulous 
in making sure that his colleagues and those 
he was responsible for were provided a safe 
work environment and that their wages were 
commensurate with their value to the com-
pany. 

While Don has been a loyal servant and col-
league for Local 1066, his greatest source of 
pride is his loving family. Don wed his beloved 
wife, Barbara, on July 25, 1981, and the cou-
ple has spent the past thirty-five years by 
each other’s side. Don and Barbara are the 
proud parents of two sons, David and Michael. 

I am proud that Don Tribby is my friend, and 
I cannot thank him enough for all he has done 
for me over the years. I am even more grate-
ful for what he has done for so many for so 
long, strangers and friends alike. 

Mr. Speaker, Donald Tribby has been a 
dedicated member and officer with United 
Steelworkers Local 1066 for nearly half a cen-
tury and served and worked beside his fellow 
union members with distinction. At this time, I 
ask that you and all of my distinguished col-
leagues join me in wishing Don the best upon 
his retirement and commending him for his 
lifetime of dedicated service. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE STATE CHAM-
PIONSHIP JAMESVILLE-DEWITT 
GIRLS BASKETBALL TEAM 

HON. JOHN KATKO 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, April 25, 2017 

Mr. KATKO. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the victory of the Jamesville-DeWitt 
Girls’ Basketball Team in the New York State 
Public High School Association Class A 
Championship on March 18, 2017. The 
Jamesville-DeWitt Red Rams defeated the 
Pittsford-Mendon Vikings by a score of 48–46 
to win the state title for the second year in a 
row. 

The Red Rams’ victory over the undefeated 
and number one-ranked Vikings was a close 
game, but the tournament’s most outstanding 
player Meg Hair scored 12 points and senior 
Julia Kelner scored 11 points to secure the 
title. Members of the state championship team 
include Hair, Kelner, as well as senior Angela 
Bussone, juniors Jamie Boeheim and Kasey 
Vaughan, freshmen Sydney Baker, Paige 
Keeler, Maya Leslie, Gabby Stickle, Andrea 
Sumida, and eighth graders Momoka LaClair 
and Tracey Edison. The team is coached by 
Rob Siechen. 

I am honored to recognize the teamwork 
displayed by the Jamesville-Dewitt Red Rams 
and to congratulate the members of the team, 
their families, the coaching staff, and teachers 
at Jamesville-Dewitt High School. This is a 
historic win for Central New York and I am 
confident that the positive experiences from 
the 2017 season will yield continued success 
in both athletics and academics. 
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